Trimdon United Juniors Football Club

Introduction Pack 2017/18
Dear Manager, Coach, Volunteer, Parent, Player,
Welcome to Trimdon United Juniors Football Club, we are delighted you have become part of our family.

These next few pages provide you with an overview of our club and the people responsible for making sure you have an enjoyable and safe time playing, socialising and representing our football family. 

Background:

Trimdon United Juniors Football Club mission/vision:

· Our mission is to promote the provision of junior football, allowing children and young people the opportunity to develop as both footballers and individuals in a safe and welcoming club environment. 
· Our vision is to provide a Football Club that delivers high standards across all of its provision and is seen by all as a friendly and respectful club and one that children, young people and their families want to be part of. 

Our History:
We have been operating in one form or another since 1968.  We manage several different age groups covering mainly boys from the age of 4yrs (mini tots) to 16yrs.  We provide coaching and competitive football at various different levels and currently have over 130 children and young people at our club.  We hold a Development Football Club FA charter standard and have been operating a football development plan since 2008.  We carry out annual FA health checks to make sure our club is operating properly and protecting and developing our players, volunteers, coaches and committee.
Our Philosophy:

We will encourage and enable players and coaches to develop their football skills and knowledge.  Our Club will play football in a positive manner, showing respect to match officials, other players, mangers and spectators at all times and this is expected too of our coaches, volunteers and our parents.  We will teach our young people how to play football, not how to win.  Winning will be an outcome of our approach to development, losing will also be an outcome of our approach; we should embrace both outcomes with positive support for our players. 

The Welfare of all Connected to the Club:
Trimdon United Juniors Football Club continues to be committed to ensuring all necessary steps are taken to protect our children, young people coaches, volunteers and parents who both participate and are associated with our Football Club. The Club as part of its Charter Standard has adopted a variety of policies, procedures and codes of conduct which set out our Football Clubs position and responsibilities, and clarifies what is expected of anyone associated with our Club when it comes to safeguarding. 
More information on this is provided later in this Introduction Pack.

Club Set Up:

Trimdon United Juniors Football Club is operating 11 different teams/training sessions during the 2017/18 season.  Each team has a representative that sits on a management committee which has the overall responsibility of running the Football Club.  The management committee also has a Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer and a Club Welfare Officer (responsible, alongside the management committee for the safeguarding of all those associated to the Club).  The Committee meet every first Monday of the month (unless a Bank Holiday, then it’s the second Monday of the month) at 6.45pm in Trimdon Community College.  If anyone wishes to address the Committee or indeed come along to a meeting they should contact the secretary first.

2017/18 Management Committee Make Up and contacts:

Chairman


Andy Coulthard

07818 510 370

Secretary


Ian Grimley


07532 459 327
Treasurer


Gary Short 

Club Welfare Officer
Andy Coulthard

07818 510 370

Mini Tots


Mark Watson 

07957
903 839
Under 8’s 


Mark Watson 

07957 903 839
Under 9’s TJFA

Phil Frampton 

07850 558 947
Under 9’s RFYL

Mark Fletcher 

07895 521 911
Under 10’s


Michael Shields 

07450
955 105
Under 11’s Juniors

John Rutherford 

07814 327 376
Under 11’s United

John Rutherford 

07814 327 376
Under 12’s


John McKeown 

07951 777 643
Under 13’s


Ian Grimley 


07532 459 327
Under 14’s 


Stephen Ball 


07739 551 562
Under 15’s


Adrian Orpen 

07849 729 404
We also have an Honorary President in the former Prime Minister, The Rt Hon. Tony Blair and a founder in Owen Willoughby.
Communication:

The Club operate a website which is updated on a regular basis to provide information on games, training, contacts, policies and procedures.  
www.trimdonunited.trimdon.com 

The Club also operate a texting service to keep players, coaches and parents up to speed on what’s going on.

The Club have pre-season registration events which see players and parents come forward to register and they are given a new season information pack.  They are introduced to the FA’s RESPECT campaign – codes of conduct so that everyone knows that they are representing Trimdon United and that all codes should be adhered too. Players that come forward after this are introduced to their relevant age group coach, who alongside the club secretary takes care of further registration and induction. 

Coaches will liaise directly with their respective players and parents.

If anyone has any further questions or queries regarding the Club they should contact either the Chairperson or the Secretary direct.

Andy Coulthard



Ian Grimley
Trimdon United Juniors FC


Trimdon United Juniors FC

Chairman and Club Welfare Officer
Secretary

07818 510 370



07532 459 937


andycoulthard@hotmail.com

iangrimley@googlemail.com
Trimdon United Juniors Football Club

Introduction to Safeguarding
Introduction:

Everyone involved in football needs to understand the individual and collective responsibility they undertake when working with children and young people. It’s clear that working together and giving young people a voice makes a difference when it comes to having effective safeguards in football. It’s essential that everyone is clear about how to report a concern about the welfare of a child or young person. In short this means following these guidelines. 

Further support and guidance can be obtained through the Clubs Welfare Officer and/or the County Association Welfare Officer. This essential network of Welfare Officers is further supported by The FA’s Safeguarding team at Wembley. 

Remember it’s not your responsibility to decide if abuse is taking place, but it is your responsibility to report any concerns you may have.

Key Contacts for your Club and Durham FA are:

Andy Coulthard



Richard Hughes
Trimdon United Juniors FC


Durham FA
Chairman and Club Welfare Officer
County Assoc. Welfare Officer

07818 510 370



0191 387 2929


andycoulthard@hotmail.com

Richard.Hughes@DurhamFA.com
Definitions and Responsibilities:
The FA’s definitions of child, young person, abuse and harm are: 
A child or young person shall be defined as: ‘anyone who has not yet reached their 18th birthday.’ 
Abuse shall be defined as: ‘a violation of an individual’s human or civil rights by any other person or persons and, for the purposes of safeguarding children, shall include physical abuse, emotional abuse, sexual abuse, neglect and bullying.’ 
Harm shall be defined as: ‘Ill treatment and forms of ill treatment (including sexual abuse and forms of ill treatment which are not physical) and also the impairment of or an avoidable deterioration in physical or mental health and the impairment of physical, intellectual, emotional, social or behavioural development.’ Harm’ may be caused by acts of commission and acts of omission.
Responsibility for safeguarding in football 

We all have a moral and legal responsibility for the safety and protection of children and young people within football. However, there are people designated at every level of the game who take a lead with regards to safeguarding children and young people. Their role also includes supporting staff and volunteers in raising and thinking through how to manage concerns with the aim of making football as safe as possible for all concerned. 
The FA requires a Welfare Officer in all clubs and leagues with youth teams in order to affiliate in grassroots football. The Welfare Officer role is a position of significant responsibility. The FA requires that all Welfare Officers are perceived as being approachable, having a child-centred approach and the ability to maintain this perspective when carrying out their role. A Welfare Officer should be clearly identified in every football setting and that includes football festivals and tournaments. 
Your Club Welfare Officer Role:

The Welfare Officer sits on the club’s management committee in order that safeguarding becomes embedded in grassroots football – remember safeguarding is everyone’s responsibility and the club’s management committee must play its part in supporting the club Welfare Officer.
The club’s Welfare Officer is responsible for promoting best practice throughout the club and play’s a key role in dealing with poor practice concerns in line with the club’s own disciplinary processes. Matters of a more worrying nature should be referred to the County FA Welfare Officer for advice and support. Confidentiality regarding concerns should be maintained on a strictly ‘need to know’ basis.

Club Welfare Offices are required by The FA to: 
• Know who the County FA Welfare Officer (CFA WO) is and how to contact them 
• Refer all child protection and relevant poor practice concerns to the CFA WO • Seek advice from the NSPCC Helpline if the CFA WO is unavailable or in circumstances of child protection urgency 
• Seek advice from local Children’s Social Care or the Police in an emergency • Assist the club in effectively implementing The FA’s safeguarding children policy 
• Assist the club to utilise The FA’s Safer Recruitment best practice guidance on recruiting volunteers and always requesting and following up references and recruitment checks 
• Support the club in identifying those members who require a criminal records check, ensure they complete the appropriate check via the FACRB and making use of the Online Safeguarding Service to manage compliance across the club 
• Promote, support and encourage the benefits of the Safeguarding Children education programme 
• Assist the club in implementing The FA’s best practice guidelines.
The County Football Association Welfare Officer Role 

The CFA WO is a key member of The FA’s safeguarding team and works closely with The FA. They will receive and collate child protection concerns in accordance with FA protocols and procedures and deal with poor practice concerns directly. As and when required they will seek advice from The FA Case Manager, Children’s Social Care, the Police or the NSPCC Helpline regarding case referrals. Part of their role is to promote and support the aims of The FA’s safeguarding children policy and procedures and The FA’s best practice guidelines. They will assist the youth, mini-soccer and girls’ leagues to appoint Welfare Officers. Thereafter they will maintain contact with the network of Welfare Officers to offer support and guidance where necessary. The CFA WO will also support clubs and leagues in implementing criminal records checks and can advise on making use of The FA’s Respect programme.
Dealing with concerns, allegations and disclosures

The term disclosure in this context is used to describe the sharing of child protection concern(s) by one individual to another. 
There is a legal and moral responsibility to report any concerns about a child or young person in any context. The FA will support anyone who, in good faith, reports his or her concern that a colleague is, or may be, abusing a child or young person, even if that concern is proved to be unfounded. The following guidelines are relevant whether or not the child or young person is involved in football. It is essential that you follow The FA procedures for any concerns that are related to football settings. 
Concerns may arise because: 
• A child or young person informs you directly that he or she is concerned about someone’s behaviour towards them 
• You become aware, through your own observations or through a third party, of possible abuse occurring. 
Most suspicions of abuse come about from observation of changes in the child or young person’s behaviour, appearance, attitude or relationship with others. Your suspicions may develop over time. Where the concern does not involve individuals in football settings, the matter should be reported directly to local Children’s Social Care or the local Police. In Durham the tel number is 03000 267 979, Hartlepool 0870 240 2994 or Stockton 08702 402 994.  
What to do if a child or young person discloses to you: 
If a child or young person informs you directly that they are concerned about someone’s behaviour towards them, this is known as a disclosure. A disclosure may be given slowly over time or all at once and it may seem incomplete, unclear and may sometimes be retracted. Children don’t often tell in one simple ‘disclosure’. 
The person receiving the disclosure should: 
• React calmly so as not to frighten the child or young person 
• Ensure the immediate safety of the child or young person 
• Tell the child or young person that he or she is not to blame and that he or she was right to tell 
• Take what the child or young person says seriously 
• If the child or young person needs immediate medical treatment, take them to hospital or telephone for an ambulance, inform doctors of concerns and ensure that they are aware that this is a child protection issue as it is their responsibility to refer this on appropriately to the Police or Children’s Services
 • When speaking with the child or young person keep any questions to the absolute minimum. Ask only what is necessary to ensure a clear understanding of what has been said 
• Re-assure the child or young person but do not make promises of confidentiality or outcome, which might not be feasible in the light of subsequent developments
•In the event of suspicion of sexual abuse try to avoid the child bathing or showering until given permission to do so. Washing can destroy valuable evidence 
• Take a detailed written record of what the child said to you 
• As soon as the child or young person completes the disclosure make sure you accurately record what they said using their language and of any actions you may have taken as a result 
• Inform the parents/carers immediately unless you have a specific reason not to, e.g. the child has named the parent/ carer as the abuser. If this is the case then contact the Welfare Officer. If they are unavailable contact local Children’s Social Care or the Police for guidance.

Distinguishing between child abuse and poor practice 

Concerns identified as child abuse will fall within the following five categories: 
Physical Abuse; A child is physically hurt or injured by an adult or an adult gives alcohol or drugs to a child or young person 
Neglect; A child’s basic physical needs are consistently not met or they are regularly left alone or unsupervised 
Sexual Abuse; An adult or peer uses a child or young person to meet their own sexual needs 
Emotional Abuse; Persistent criticism, denigrating or putting unrealistic expectations on a child or young person 
Bullying; Persistent or repeated hostile and intimidating behaviour towards a child or young person. 
Incidents of poor practice occur when the needs of children and young people are not afforded the necessary priority, so that their welfare is compromised. For example: 
• When insufficient care is taken to avoid injuries (e.g. by excessive training or inappropriate training for the age, maturity, experience and ability of players) 
• Giving continued and unnecessary preferential treatment to individuals and regularly or unfairly rejecting others (e.g. singling out and only focusing on the talented players and failing to involve the full squad)
• Placing children or young people in potentially compromising and uncomfortable situations with adults (e.g. changing in a 1:1 situation with a young referee) 
• Allowing abusive or concerning practices to go unreported (e.g. a coach who ridicules and criticises players who make a mistake during a match) 
• Ignoring health and safety guidelines (e.g. allowing young players set up goal posts unsupervised by adults) 
• Failing to adhere to the club’s codes of practice (e.g. openly verbally abusing the referee) 
• When a child’s impairment related needs have not been taken into account
Please note: 
The assessment about whether an incident is one of child abuse or poor practice may not be able to be made at the point of referral, but only after the collation of relevant information. The majority of poor practice concerns can be dealt with by the club or alternatively with support and guidance from the County FA 
All child abuse will be dealt with by The FA (in conjunction with the statutory agencies) and with the support of the County FA 
FA’s reporting procedures

Dealing with possible poor practice in a football setting 

1. You became aware of a poor practice concern in football 
2. Stay calm, if any child is present reassure him/her that they are not to blame. Don’t make promises of confidentiality or outcome. Take a detailed record of any concern and the action taken by you 
3. Refer the poor practice concern to the CWO, who will follow club or league procedures for a first report of poor practice, complete and submit the Affiliated Football Referral Form to the CFA WO 
4. CWO will seek advice from the CFA WO 
5. This could result in advice directly from CFA WO to CWO 
6. If poor practice is repeated the CFA WO will deem whether this should be referred to The FA’s Safeguarding team 
7. If referred, The FA’s Safeguarding team will offer advice 
8. The FA’s Safeguarding team will assess the information and advise accordingly 
NB If the designated person is not available, or the concern is about this person, report your concerns directly to County FA Welfare Officer.
Dealing with possible child abuse in a football setting:
1. You became aware of a possible child abuse concern in football 
2. Stay calm, if any child is present reassure him/her that they are not to blame. Don’t make promises of confidentiality or outcome. Take a detailed record of what is said and any action taken by you 
3. If the child or young person is in need of medical attention take them to hospital or telephone for an ambulance. Inform doctors about the concerns. Make them aware that it is a child protection issue 
4. Contact CWO and inform of concerns raised by alleged victim. If not possible, relay concerns directly to CFA WO 
5. The CWO will: 
· Contact the Police and Children’s Services immediately 
· Refer to the CFA WO or The FA’s Safeguarding team using the Affiliated Football Referral Form 
· Inform the parents/carers immediately unless you have a specific reason not to, e.g. the child has named the parent/carer as the abuser
6. The FA’s Safeguarding team will assess the information provided and advise accordingly.

NB If the designated person is not available, or the concern is about this person, report your concerns directly to the local Children’s Social Care, the local Police or the NSPCC Child Protection Helpline.
Dealing with concerns outside of a football setting
1. You became aware of a poor practice and/or possible abuse situation outside of a football setting involving a child or young person who participates in football activities 

2. If the child or young person is in need of medical attention take them to hospital or telephone for an ambulance. Inform doctors about the concerns. Make them aware that it is a child protection issue 
3. Contact the CWO immediately 
4. The CWO will:

• Seek advice immediately from the local Children’s Services, the Police or NSPCC Helpline 
• Take action as advised by these agencies, including advice on contacting parents 
• Make a factual record of events using The Affiliated Football referral form, including any action taken as directed, and forward to The FA Case Manager • Indicate clearly whether or not the allegation refers to someone involved in football in any capacity 
NB If the designated person is not available, or the concern is about this person, report your concerns directly to the local Children’s Social Care, the local Police or the NSPCC Child Protection Helpline
If you require further information then please speak with your Club Welfare Officer.

The Club have adopted the following FA Respect Programme Policies and are available from the website (Induction and Safeguarding Pack) to download:
· Safeguarding Policy

· Anti bullying Policy

· Equality Policy 

· Recruitment Policy

The Club have adopted the following FA Respect Code of Conducts and are available from the website (Induction and Safeguarding Pack) to download:

· Coaches, managers and club officials

· Young Players

· Adult Players

· Spectators and parents/carers

· Match officials

The Club has also adopted the FA Respect Disciplinary Measures and Sanctions which can also be found on the club website (Induction and Safeguarding Pack)
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